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WEDNESDAY JAN 15th, 2025 
 7:00 P.M.
                                                      MINUTES





DATE:     JAN. 15th, 2025
TIME:       7:00 P.M.
PLACE:   Town Hall

Opening Remarks:            Please Turn Off Cell Phones And Raise Your Hand To Be Called On, Council And Citizens.

TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 7:00PM
· Meeting Called To Order: By Mayor Kelly Alvey 
· Prayer: Vickie Houston
· Pledge Of Allegiance: Mayor Kelly Alvey
· Roll Call: Councilmember Michele Visarraga, Councilmember Jason Jacobson, Mayor Kelly Alvey, Councilmember Audie Ekker, Councilmember Gary Hart, Town Clerk Vickie Houston.
· Citizens Present: Joseph Loew, Christina Loew, Kathleen Black, Tyrell Orme, Jen Bastian, Shay Morrison, Antonio Ortiz, Jeremy Foisy, Michael Crane, Cheyenne Harvey, Jim Freeby, Maryann Freeby, Jeanette Carter, Mike Stevens, Georgette Harvey, Janette Borg.

· AGENDA ITEMS:
· Approval Of Minutes Of Meeting Held DEC. 17th, 2024.
(Gary Hart Will Abstain From Voting On The Minutes From Now On, Until He No Longer Writes Them, To Avoid Any Kind Of Conflict Of Interest If There Could Be. “A Situation In Which A Person Is In A Position To Derive Personal Benefit From Actions Or Decisions Made In Their Official Capacity.”)
Councilmember Audie Ekker Made A Motion To Approve The Minutes Of Dec. 17th 2024, And Second By Council Member Michele Visarraga. Councilmember Gary Hart – Abstain, Councilmember Jason Jacobson- Aye, Mayor Kelly Alvey -Aye.


· Citizens Requests: : (5 MINUTE MAX.)
1. Georgette Harvey: Presented The Council With A Copy Of Richfield’s “Cemetery Permission For Space Use” Form That Formally Gives Permission To Someone From The Owner Of The Plot To Use Said Plot. Even Though The Plot Remains In Their Name. 
2. Christina Loew: Fence Ordinance: Note: Sigurd Ordinance Is That A Fence In Front Can Only Be 4 Feet High That Is Non Obstructed Theirs Is Currently 5ft. They Didn’t Begin By Getting A Building Permit Or Check The Town Ordinance. So, The Planning Commission Had Them Come To Their Meeting And Let Them Know They Were In Violation. Christina Loew Stated That They Would Be Cutting The Fence Down To 4 Foot. And Getting Rid Of The Trailer In The Front Yard.

· Planning Commission: (Chair Kathleen Black)
Planning Commission Voted In A New Chair And Vice Chair. The New Chair Is Kathleen Black, And The New Vice Chair Is Tyrell Orme. They Will Be In For The Next Two Years.  

· Training: Shay Morrison R6 Regional Council
Feb 27th There Is Mini Training Summit At R6 Building 5-8pm With Dinner. There Is A Registration For
CPR (Community Parks And Recreation Program) That Is New This Yr. Up To $200,000.00 Available. It Is Open Now But Closes In March. C.I.B. Grants Coming Up Feb-Mar.
Notes: Mayor Is In Charge Of Making Sure The Council And PZ Chair Receive Training. 
The Council Is Formed To Make Decisions For The Town/City. Transparency Is Important. The Council Is The Legislative Body And The Commission Is The Administrative/Advisory Body 
You Have To Have A Quorum Present To Vote On Anything. Public Meetings Need To Be Recorded And Put On The Public Website Both Written After Approved By The Council And Audio Within Three Business Days Of The Meeting. They Need To Include Date, Time, And Place. Names Of Members Present, Substance Of All Matter Discuss, And A Record Of Every Vote Takin, It Should Also Have The Name Of Each Person That Comments Or Testifies. People Should Come To The Front State Their Name And Where They Live Or Who They Represent.
Council Is Over The Funds Of The Town. Emergency Meeting Can Be Made But Needs To Try To Notify Everyone And A Majority Of The Council Agrees To Have It.  With A 24-Hour Notice, With A List Of Items To Be Discussed, And Any Topic To Be Taking Action On. Also, Most Closed Meetings Still Need To Be Recorded Check With Legal Counsel When In Question. If You Have An Electronic Meeting You Must Have An Ordinance In Place That Outlines How It Is To Run. And Don’t Text During A Council Meeting 

·  Bills & Finances: 
There Was Some Discussion On Breaking Down The Power Bills Even More In That Each One Has A Reference As To What It Is For.  Gary Is Going To Get With The Power Company And Have Them List Each One As To What It Pertains To If Possible. He Has Already Broke It Down From 4 To 10. 
There Was Also Some Discussion On Changing The Street Lights To LEDs’. Jim Freeby Said It Would Be A Lot Of Money To Do That. Audie Thinks It Is About $1800.00 Per Light. But Suggested That We Change Them Out As The Old Ones Go Out. Jim Freeby Suggested To Have The Power Company Come Out And Give Us A Bid. 
Jason Asked About The 3 Loan Payments On The List. The Two For $208.00 Are Just For Reference Of A Monthly Outlook This Month We Are Actually Paying $5,000.00 For The Yearly Payment This Month. Vickie Mentioned This Is The Second To The Last One. And Jason Asked If We Could Just Pay The Last One Early? Vickie Will Look Into That. Kelly Asked About The Unclaimed Checks, They Are Two Checks That Have Never Been Cashed So They Were Sent To The State Unclaimed Property. 
 Michele Had A Question On The Misc On The Bank Card. Vickie Said It Included Stamps, Battery Charger, Cover For Salt, Fuel, And Web Fee. Kelly Asked To Have The Fuel Put By Itself.  
Councilmember Gary Hart Made A Motion To Approve Paying The Bills Of Dec. 2024, And Second By Council Member Audie Ekker. Councilmember Michele Visarraga – Aye, Councilmember Jason Jacobson- Aye, Mayor Kelly Alvey -Aye.

·  Delinquent List: 
Gary Said That The First One # #354 Had Paid Today. Then Georgette Harvey Asked About The Water Bills And Being Delinquent. Why Are They Not Given Til The End Of The Day Or A Specific Time? Gary Explained That There Is A Late Fee On The 15th Of The Month For Any With A Balance Of $57.50 Or More, Then On The 23rd If The Balance Is Over $125.00 Then They Are Sent A Shut Off Notice That Usually Will Happen The Following Tuesday At Noon. That Way, It Gives Them Time To Get The Letter, And Get The Bill Paid. If Not, Then The Maintenance Person Can Turn It Off At Noon And Then They Have Half A Day Tuesday And Wednesday To Get It Paid So They Don’t Go Til Monday Without Water. 
Then It Was Mentioned The Rest On The List Weren’t Critical At This Point. 


· DEPARTMENT REPORTS

A. Maintenance: (Mike Stevens)
    1. Talked About Having To Redo Jeff Wanlass’s Meter Because Of The Way The Piping Had Been Set Up Originally Caused The Copper Piping To Rust Out (Called Electrolysis) And Thanked Mike Crane For Coming And Helping Out (All Day) On His Own Time. 
    2. He Has The Bike Signs Put Up.
    3. Has The Cameras Mounted Around The Fire Station And Maintenance Shop.
    4. Had Some Inmates Come Help Clean Up The Weeds At The Park And Arena, Hopes To Be Able To Get To The Cemeteries Before Memorial Day. 
    5. Replaced All The Flagpole Ropes, Pullies, and Two Of The Lights On Top, With The Help Of Troy Fillmore Of Tip Top Trees 
    6. Centra-Com Water Breaks: Found Out From Chad (The Forman) That It Is Just Ground Settling At The Place In Question Next To The Maintenance Front Shop. They Didn’t Pack It To Hard Due To All The Pipes Right There.
    7. Landfill Tank: Mike Is Meeting With Kelly Chappell From Ensign About The Clay Valve And The Situation With The Landfill Tank. And Then How To Flush The Line.
    8. He’s Having Some Problems With The One Overhead Door Motor. 
    9. Carport For Salt: Would Still Like A Carport Over The Salt 12’W x 14’D x 10’H. Got The Ok To Get Three Bids. Councilmember J. Jacobson Is Going To Get The Bids 
    10. Mike And Gary Are Meeting With Rural Water On Next Wednesday To Go Through our source protection 
    11. Mike Is Going To Not Take The Cross Connection Certification Test Because It Is $750.00 Per Year. He Is Going To Keep Up On All The Info By Going To The Water Conference But Doesn’t Feel The Town Needs To Pay For The Certification. It Would Be Better To Take The 10-15 Point Deduction Which Is Only Every 3 Years. 


B. Fire: (Michele Visarraga / Michael Crane)
1. Facebook Admins: Michele Asked If There Was Any Progress. The Answer Was No That Mike Has No Way Of Eliminating Any Of The Other Administrators. To Which Michele Replied That If That Wasn’t Possible Then They Would Need To Make A New Page. Mike Replied That They Can’t Even Do That. They Have No Way To Even Close Down The Page Because Apparently They Don’t Know Who The Primary Admin Is. They Said They Will Look Into It Some More. 
2. Fire School Jan 23rd-25th. $75.00 Per Person Plus Hotels And Meals. In St. George. Mike Believes There Will Be 4 Attending They Will Be Taking The Fire Brush Truck And Gear With Them.     
3. Hyrum Smith New Fire Chief Assistant
4. Council Vote In Chief And Assistant Chief 
5. Talked About The Roster With All The Certifications And Michele Asked For Drivers License Of Anyone That Would Be Driving Any Of The Fire Equipment. Mike Explained That Even Though They Might Take The Certification Class They Have To Pay To Be Certified. He Is Going To Find Out What That Cost Is. 
   Michele Asked If Bucky Bird And Stockton Pearson Do Not Live In Sigurd Because She Does Not Recognize Their Names. Mike Couldn’t Say Where Bucky Lives, And Said Stockton Lives Between Here And Richfield By The Bus Barns Kelly Added. 
6. Mike Would Like To Reimburse Antonio Ortiz For His EMT Test Of $110.00. 
Councilmember Michele Visarraga Made A Motion To Approve Paying For Antonio Ortiz EMT Test, And Second By Council Member Jason Jacobson. Councilmember Gary Hart – Aye, Councilmember Audie Ekker - Aye, Mayor Kelly Alvey -Aye.
7. Mike Asked About Retakes And What The Council Would Let The Fire Dept. Budget Pay For Michele     Stated That Traditionally Other Organizations Pay For The First One And After That, For A Retake It Is Up  To The Individual To Pay For. Mike Will Put That In Their Policy.
8. There Is A School For Wild Land In March (6-8) In Richfield So They Plan On Attending It. Not Sure Of The Cost? 
9. The Wild Land Program States That If We Participate With The Program For $431.00 Per Year. They (The State)Will Cover Any And All Costs Of Damage If We Had A Wild Fire In Town. All We Need To Do Is Pay The Fee And Participate In Wild Land Mitigation, Prevention Or Preparedness. Ex. Mike Keeping The Weeds Down And Things Like That Can Go Towards The Our Total Money Used If We Keep Track Of Time, Gas, Chemicals Etc. And Control Burns.
10. Mike Asked About Year End Bonuses The Stipulation In The Past Has Been That If They Make It To At Least Half Of The Meetings They Get $10.00 Per Meeting And $20.00 Per Meeting If They’re Certified. (Which Means A “Certified” Volunteer Could Make Up To A $480.00 Year End Bonus. And There Could Be Others That Are Not Scheduled Meetings. Mayor Alvey Asked Mike To Go Back To The Volunteers And Ask Them If This Is Done That All Of Them Guarantee They Will Cash Their Checks. Councilmember M. Visarraga Asked How Do They Verify Attendance? Mike Replied “By The Roll That Is Taken At Every Meeting. That They Actually Sign In.  
11. Mike Hasn’t Got Any Bids On A Computer So He Asked Gary If He Can Get Them A Computer For The Fire Dept.
12. Mike Asked The Council To Approve Hyrum Smith As The New Assistant Chief.
13. Talked About Training Jr. Fire Fighter. But They Can’t Go On A Call Fire Until They’re 18 And Can’t Drive Equipment Until They’re 21. Michele Asked Mike To Write Up An Article About The Jr Volunteers. Jennifer Bastian Brought Up That There Must Be An Ordinance Written Up To Cover That, Before They Start It.  


  
	Councilmember Michele Visarraga Made A Motion To Approve Michael Crane As Sigurd Fire Chief , And Second By Council Member Jason Jacobson. Councilmember Gary Hart – Aye, Councilmember Audie Ekker- Aye, Mayor Kelly Alvey -Aye.

Councilmember Michele Visarraga Made A Motion To Approve Hyrum Smith As Sigurd Assistant Fire Chief, And Second By Council Member Audie Ekker. Councilmember Gary Hart – Aye, Councilmember Jason Jacobson - Aye, Mayor Kelly Alvey -Aye.


C. Parks & Cemeteries: (Audie Ekker)
1.Bathrooms Bids: 
2. Audie Would Like To Purchase 2 Bucking Shoots For The Arena From Black Hawke Arena That They’re Selling Used For $1,500.00. Brand New They Go For $9,000.00.
3. Michele Also Mentioned That Her And Mike Stevens Walked Off The Footage For The Walking Path And Came Up With 640ft. She Would Like It 5’ Wide. She Also Mentioned That We Should Get A Bid For Both A Hard Path And A Soft Path, Road Base As Well As Asphalt. 

D. Roads: (Jason Jacobson)
      Jason Said Everything Looks Good. 

E. Water: (Gary Hart)
      Just Waiting On The CIB To Open Up 
        

F. Office: (Vickie Houston/Gary Hart)
  1. Bids Of Furnace’s And A/C: Going To Wait At This Time To See What Happens With The Post Office And Bathrooms, If We Extend The Hall It Would Be Senseless To Put In A New System Now And Have To Up It In The Near Future Because We Added On To The Building. 
  2. Vickie Asked Who Plans On Going To It This Year So That She Can Get The Registrations And Hotel Rooms Booked To The Water Conference Feb. 25th -28th  .      
  3. Maintenance/Fire Dept. Heating Bill Gary Mentioned That Since We Put The Door Return On The Fire Dept. Training Room Door The Heating Bill Has Gone Down Almost By 2/3rds. So With That In Mind We Are Also Going To Hold Off On Looking At Replacing The Heaters In The Building. And The Radiant Heater On The Maintenance Side Is Actually Good To Heat The Trucks Metal.
  4. Vickie Announced That She Plans On Retiring The End Of This Fiscal Year. And Mentioned To Start Thinking Of When We Want To Put An Add Out For A Replacement.
  5. Each Of The Councilmembers Need To Sign A Conflict Of Interest Form And It Needs To Be In By The 31st Of This Month. 
  
G. Other Discussion Items: 
     Mayor Alvey Is Going To Talk To The Senator Again And See If He Can Get Any Further On Help With The Bathroom / Post Office. 
There Was Also A Discussion On Whether We Like The Post Office / Bathroom. As An Extension To The Existing Hall Or Go Ahead With The Idea Of In The Parking Lot. Audie Like The Idea Of “Killing Two Birds With One Stone” And That It Would Be High As An Extension Vs In The Parking Lot. For The Septic System And There Would Be Less Water And Power To Run. Also Michele Thinks Would Be Better To Have The Bathrooms Right Here In The Park. And Extend The Hall For Better Use.
Audie Is Concerned About The Cost. We Need To Get Some Bids. We need to get a drawing first 
Also Do We Want To Stick Build Or Do A Modular? It Was Determined To Stick Build. 
Gary Made Up Some Basic Drawing Of Two Different Layouts To Start With, So That We Can Get Some Bids And Ideas On Cost. 
Michele Likes The Idea Of Putting The Concessions And Kitchen Together As One Room.
Mike Crane Brought Up That The Fire Dept. Would Like To Move Ahead With The New Paging System. It Would Cost $500.00 Per Year Like Talked About Before. Gary Will Put It On The Agenda For Next Month So It Can Be Talked About And Voted On. 
 
Action Items List:   
1. New Tables In Hall: Michele Is Also Going To Wait On Getting New Tables To See What Happens With The Hall.

· Mayor Kelly Alvey –    All Other Business That Needs To Be Taken Care Of.

· Adjourn: 
	Councilmember Audie Ekker Made A Motion To Adjourn, And Second By Council Member Michele Visarraga. Councilmember Gary Hart – Aye, Councilmember Jason Jacobson- Aye, Mayor Kelly Alvey -Aye.

  Sigurd Town Is An Equal Opportunity Employer And Provider.
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